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Logline
An elderly man struggles to care for his ailing wife, facing a terrible 
choice as her memory fails – while the zombies draw ever closer.

Short synopsis
Following a zombie apocalypse, elderly BRIAN struggles to care for his 
ailing wife MAUREEN with the help of meals-on-wheels worker ROMAN.

Maureen suffers from dementia; because of her short-term memory loss, she 
doesn't understand that the apocalypse has happened. Even as Brian clings 
to her memories of the world before the fall, he watches the zombies and 
realises that, in their own way, they remember their past lives.

As their supplies run out and Roman wrestles with his conscience, Brian 
must make a terrible choice.

Director’s Statement
In the tradition of Invasion of the Body Snatchers and Dawn of the Dead, 
Living Memory addresses contemporary social concerns through the heightened 
reality of the horror genre. 

The film focuses on the demographic time-bomb of an aging population, the 
challenges of caring for elderly people and the attendant rise in cases of 
dementia – now the leading cause of death in England and Wales.

Living Memory takes one of the often-overlooked elements of the classic 
George Romero zombie – the fact that they dimly remember their past lives – 
and uses it as a springboard to examine themes of memory, loss, faith and 
hope.
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Synopsis

In a military compound, a pyre burns. The fences have been breached; 
gunshots and screams ring out. Shuffling figures gather around the fire, 
watching it almost reverentially. They are zombies; this is the apocalypse.

In a barricaded house, overlooked by the living dead, BRIAN, 70something, 
struggles to care for his ailing wife MAUREEN. She suffers from dementia 
and can’t be moved from their flat. Thus far, the zombies haven’t noticed 
them; it can’t last.

Brian is helped by ROMAN, a meals on wheels worker who supplies them with 
scavenged food and fuel. Roman has discovered a safe zone; he tries to 
convince Brian to flee there with him. Brian refuses; he can’t abandon his 
wife. Roman sets off, with Brian’s blessing; he leaves a rosary with Brian, 
promising to return.

Brian attempts to connect with Maureen; initially she’s hostile and fails 
to recognise him, before he’s able to break through. Although her short 
term memory is failing, her long-term memory is still intact; Brian 
reminisces with her about the times before the apocalypse, pretending that 
the world is still as it was.

CONTINUED OVERLEAF
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Synopsis (cont’d)

With the food running out, Brian looks for supplies in the ruined city; he 
observes the zombies as they shamble about, reenacting their former lives. 
Although he manages to find food, it’s stolen by another scavenger. 

Roman reaches the safe zone, but discovers that it’s been overrun with 
zombies.

Brian returns to his flat empty-handed; Maureen panics, not recognising 
him, but he’s able to briefly connect with her using a Walkman of her 
favourite music. He shuts her in the bedroom with the tape, and she drifts 
off. 

There’s a knock on the front door. Roman has returned - as a zombie. Roman 
attacks Brian but is distracted by his rosary, hanging on the mantelpiece; 
Brian is able to dispatch the undead creature.

Brian realises that the zombies remember their past lives, after a fashion. 
He wrestles with the decision of whether it would be kinder to euthanise 
Maureen and let her live on as a zombie. 

Brian smothers Maureen with a bundled-up blanket. When she rises from the 
dead, he’s filled with a desperate hope – perhaps in this afterlife, she’ll 
remember him. Maureen reaches out to him – though whether out of 
recognition, or with murderous intent, is unclear.
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Mood board



Visual notes

Living Memory has a gritty look, reminiscent of BBC dramas of the 70s and 
80s shot on 16mm film, such as Threads and the Ghost Stories for Christmas. 

The palette is desaturated, rendered in muted tones similar to Children of 
Men, George Romero’s Day of the Dead, or The Road. Red is used as a spot 
colour to highlight details such as fire, blood or the beads of a rosary.

The zombie designs for Living Memory retain a recognisably human 
appearance, as ultimately our protagonist has to feel empathy with them. 

Therefore, the make-up will be minimal; pallid skin, black veins, broken 
capillaries and pale, dead eyes. Think Shaun of the Dead or Maggie rather 
than the rotting animated corpses of The Walking Dead. Specific zombies 
will exhibit more extreme wounds for dramatic effect.
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Sound design and music

Living Memory’s sound design will focus on the claustrophobia of Brian and 
Maureen’s situation, and the eerie silence of the post-apocalyptic world. 
Horror is as much about what’s heard as what’s seen – in the supermarket 
sequence, we’ll highlight the sound of the zombies eating the scavenger and 
mopping the floor while the camera stays on Brian’s face, for instance.

The music will employ a dark ambient palette reminiscent of the work of 
Death Cube K and Wordclock, woven together with organic instrumental 
elements similar to Mark Korven’s “apprehension engine”. The score will 
also include elements of classic zombie scores like Goblin’s Dawn of the 
Dead soundtrack.

Maureen’s dementia will be referenced in the score through a theme which 
fragments over the course of the film; as her memories fade in and out, her 
theme will drop and regain notes accordingly.
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Crew biographies

Director – Stephen Graves

Stephen Graves has written, directed and produced award-winning narrative 
short films across a range of genres including comedy, horror and drama.

His work has screened in film festivals including Raindance, the East End 
Film Festival and the London Independent Film Festival.

He has produced commercial videos for titles such as N by Norwegian 
magazine, Campaign and Stuff, and for clients including Sony, LG and The 
Trade Desk.

Producer – Rami Pantoja 

Rami Pantoja’s producing credits include award-winning short film 
Maneater (2016, dir. Zara Burdett) and feature film Summer in the Shade 
(2017, dir. Alice Millar). He has worked in the TV industry since 2011, 
for broadcasters and production companies including the BBC, Crook 
Productions, Endemol and Objective Productions.

Most recently he has moved into the film industry, working on Wes 
Anderson’s stop-motion feature Isle of Dogs and joining the team of the 
London-based production company Passion Pictures on an upcoming Disney 
animated series.



Crew biographies

Cinematographer – Anna MacDonald

Anna MacDonald is a Canadian/American cinematographer living in London, UK. 
She studied at the The National Film & Television School, receiving the 
Panalux Award for Cinematography for Come Out of the Woods (Camerimage 
Official Selection 2017 Student Etudes Competition).

She has recently shot the short film V, which premiered at BFI London Film 
Festival and was nominated for Best Cinematography at Underwire Film 
Festival 2017.
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Writer/Director
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W: www.stephengraves.co.uk

Rami Pantoja
Producer
T: +44 (0)782 616 7771
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